Economic Development Commission

Meeting Minutes

March 4, 2010 
Attending:  J. Albuquerque; R. Casner; D. Mathiasen; R. Scherrer; P. Stricker; M. Ziobron (EDC Coordinator)
Guests:  H. Kittner; D. McMahon; S. Wheeler; M. Harris (left the meeting at 7:20 p.m.)
Mr. Scherrer called the meeting to order at 7:08 p.m.  
MINUTES

The minutes from the regular February 11th meeting were reviewed.  Mr. Scherrer requested two revisions under the Status Report on the Goodspeed Properties.  MS. STRICKER MADE A MOTION, SECONDED BY MS. MATHIASEN, TO APPROVE THE FEBRUARY 11, 2010 MEETING MINUTES AS AMENDED.  MR. ALBUQUERQUE ABSTAINED FROM THE VOTE.  THE MOTION PASSED BY A MAJORITY OF AYES.  
Mr. Scherrer introduced Mr. Harris to the Selectmen.  Mr. Harris stated that he is the President of the Earth Charter of the Lower Valley and provided some information on the organization.  He advised that the Earth Charter’s annual Summit is being held this weekend at the Gelston House and that Mr. Howard Kunstler, author of The Long Emergency would be the featured speaker.  He noted that there will be a panel discussion after Mr. Kunstler’s talk, followed by a dinner and that he would like to invite all of the Commissioners to attend as guests of the Earth Charter.
OLD BUSINESS
Status Reports:
Goodspeed Properties – Mr. McMahon reported that the Goodspeed is working with the Town to finalize the agreement regarding the required water system.  He noted that they have started work at the Lawton house and that they hope to have their closing with DECD by the end of the month.  Mr. Kittner advised that rehearsals will begin in a week and a half and that it will be challenging without the new actors’ housing.
Economic Development Coordinator –  Ms. Ziobron provided an update on the projects she has been working on. She also advised the Commissioners that Klarcrest is under foreclosure by the Town and several contractors.  She noted that it might be a good time to reach out to Mr. Jabara regarding his plans for the Johnsonville property.  

Regarding the proposal to expand the Village District up to, and including, the Weeds building, Ms. Ziobron stated that most of the neighbors are in favor of the plan; however, there is one vocal neighbor that is opposed.  She requested the Commissioners attend the Planning and Zoning Commission’s next meeting in support of the Village District expansion plan.

Ms. Ziobron stated that she is planning to drop her CEDAS membership in favor of joining the Main Street Center.  She advised that Mr. Thomas Marano, who is the Business Development Consultant for Northeast Utilities and on the board of the CT Main Street Center, has encouraged her to join the organization.  There was a general discussion regarding the benefits offered by the Main Street Center and Ms. Ziobron agreed to invite Mr. Marano to the April EDC meeting. 

Ms. Ziobron stated that she had received feedback that the Moodus business community feels that it has been left out of the economic development plans for the Town.  There was a general discussion about this issue and the Commissioners noted the Moodus Infrastructure and Tax Incentive projects, Business Nights and other efforts they have made that will benefit the Moodus business community.  The consensus was that they feel they are working for the betterment all of the Town’s businesses equally but asked Ms. Ziobron to keep them informed of any specific concerns of the Moodus business community.
Ms. Mathiasen stated that she would have to leave the meeting at 8:30 p.m.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY MR. CASNER, SECONDED BY MS. STRICKER, TO AMEND THE AGENDA TO DISCUSS OTHER BUSINESS AND MAIL NEXT.  UNANIMOUS AYE.

Other Businesses Updates/New Businesses/Events/Tourism:

· Chowder Cook-Off – Ms. Ziobron reported that she is working with the Chatham Health District to reduce the paperwork required for restaurants to participate in the event. Ms. Mathiasen noted that the Rotary will set up a tent sponsoring children’s’ activities.  Ms. Mathiasen also coordinated a work schedule with the Commissioners.  Ms. Stricker stated that she plans to meet with Ms. Cacace, after this year’s event is wrapped up, to discuss ways to expand the activities for future programs.  
· Business portions of new municipal website – Ms. Mathiasen reported that the section on the Town’s new website for the Boards’ and Commissions’ agendas and meeting minutes has been set-up and it would be going out to the Website Committee, the Selectmen, and the EDC Commissioners as a test.  She stressed that, at this time, the Committee is not looking for editorial or cosmetic changes, but would appreciate hearing if anything does not appear to be working correctly.
· Other – Essex Steam Train in May:  Ms. Mathiasen stated that Mr. Robert Bradway had contacted her to see if EDC was interested in coordinating a shuttle runs between Tylerville and the East Haddam Village during the train’s opening weekend, which is the 1st weekend in May.  She noted that she would provide more information at the next EDC meeting.
Mail received – Ms. Mathiasen advised that there was no mail to discuss.   


Ms. Mathiasen left the meeting at 8:32 p.m.
Tax Incentives – Ms. Ziobron advised that she had received the draft Tax Incentive ordinance from the Town’s attorney and that, in general, the Attorney had tightened up the intentions put forth in the draft proposal submitted by the Commissioners.  She reviewed sections of the draft ordinance and the Commissioners asked for several revisions.  Ms. Ziobron stated she would make the agreed upon revisions, get clarification from the attorney about why he added the paragraph in Section H regarding the depreciable life of machinery and equipment intended to qualify for tax relief, and ask him to include language that the program would be reviewed annually.
MOTION MADE BY MS. STRICKER, SECONDED BY MR. CASNER, TO RECOMMEND THE ORDINANCE, AS AMENDED, TO THE BOARD OF SELECTMEN FOR THEIR REVIEW AND CONSIDERATION.  UNANIMOUS AYE.

Mr. Albuquerque stated that he would have to leave the meeting shortly; however, he wanted to provide an update on the activities of the Open Space Committee.

A MOTION WAS MADE BY MR. ALBUQUERQUE, SECONDED BY MS. STRICKER, TO GO INTO AN EXECUTIVE SESSION AT 8:47 P.M. FOR THE PURPOSE OF DISCUSSION OPEN SPACE COMMISSION ACTIVITIES.  UNANIMOUS AYE.

Ms. Wheeler and Ms. Ziobron were invited into the Executive Session.

A MOTION WAS MADE BY MR. SCHERRER, SECONDED BY MR. CASNER TO END THE EXECUTIVE SESSION AT 9:07 P.M.  UNANIMOUS AYE.
No action was taken and the Regular Meeting reconvened at 9:07 p.m.
First Selectman’s Report –  Mr. Walter was not in attendance, therefore, there was no formal report.  Ms. Ziobron stated that she had spoken with Mr. Tyler of the CT DEP who advised that the State was going out with a Request for Expressions of Interest for an operator for the old Sunrise Resort property and that they plan on having organized youth campouts there this summer.  She advised  that the State has also done some work on the buildings on the property.
Regarding the Village Pedestrian Safety Improvement Project, Ms. Ziobron advised that an engineering agreement with Fuss and O’Neil has been signed and a copy sent to the CT DOT and that the Town is currently having discussions with the Goodspeed about an easement on their property.
Revitalization Commission – There was no update on this agenda item. 
Signage Ordinance – Next Steps – There was no update on this agenda item. 
Moodus Commercial Infrastructure – Next Steps – Mr. Casner stated that he and Mr. Ventres had met with the Chester Town Engineer who is very knowledgeable about small sewer districts.  He stated that the next steps are for Mr. Ventres to identify a baseline of properties that would be included in the proposed Moodus sewer district and then they will discuss any potential expansion of the district beyond those properties.  Once the boundaries of the district are identified, water flows/usage will be determined and then a cost for the project can be estimated.  Mr. Scherrer noted that Mr. Ventres had referred to the project at the recent annual meeting to review the Plan of Conservation and Development.
Johnsonville –  There was no update on this agenda item.
Banner – There was  no update on this agenda item.
NEW BUSINESS

Public Comment/Other –  There was no public comment.
THERE BEING NO ADDITIONAL BUSINESS TO DISCUSS, MR. CASNER MADE A MOTION, SECONDED BY MS. STRICKER, TO ADJOURN THE MEETING.  THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

The meeting adjourned at 9:52 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Sharon R. Wheeler

Recording Secretary
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